CACC NEWSLETTER

April/May 1956

FRED C. SCHWARZ, M.D. MANAGING DIRECTOR

REPORT

COMING EVENTS

W. E. PIETSCH, D.D. PRESIDENT

INTRODUCTION OF A NEW BOARD MEMBER

FRED C. SCHWARZ, M.D. MANAGING DIRECTOR

Dear Member and Friend:

Joseph Stalin is dead. The Stalin myth is dying in agony. It is being murdered. Those who are murdering it have great experience. They are the associates of Stalin in his all-time record of murder. With a shrug of the shoulder, they now unblushingly deposit all the responsibility for their crimes on the now deceased Stalin, secure in the eminence of power to which they were raised by their sycophantic obedience to the tyrant. They don the mask of humanity and compassion, and prepare to accept the gracious hospitality of the charming Queen of England. They give no sign of personal penitence. Apparently they accept no responsibility for their past actions. They expect everyone to accept the change in their personality with acclamation. Unfortunately, to a considerable degree, their expectations are fulfilled.

World communism is in one of its periodic crises. The direction of advance is being changed. The commentators are puzzled. The question on the lips of everyone is, "What meaneth this?"

The change in Communist policy can be likened to the change of gear in an automobile. When the initial inertia has been overcome, and when the machine has gained momentum, it is advisable to change gears to utilize more efficiently the power of the engine.

The Communist machine is rolling to its goal of world conquest. A few short years ago it was almost bogged down; progress was slow; the country was economically backward and rent with internal strife; mortally afraid of the forces of freedom. How the situation has changed! They now control absolutely more than one third of the population of the world. Their economic progress has amazed the experts. They have tremendous technical and inventive skill at their command as indicated by their achievements in jet aircraft production, and in atomic and thermonuclear science. They have accumulated capital so that they can offer help to the economically depressed nations of the world, and they have controlled the thinking of many areas of the world to the extent that the Communist leaders are regarded with trust and affection by millions. It is not unreasonable for them to believe the time is ripe for a shift to a higher gear to speed up the advance of world conquest.

The Communists believe that progress must be dialectical. Dialectical progress consists of a series of advances and retreats. Progress is never maintained by continuous pressure in the same direction. Periodically the direction is completely reversed. The goal remains constant. The reverse movement is a portion of the advance. It must be carried out with sincerity and vigor.

The present Communist Anti-Stalin campaign is a manifestation of their dialectical thinking. That change must be total. The Communist disciples must be enthusiastic and sincere in their new attitudes, emotions, and beliefs. A true Communist must now genuinely despise and loathe Stalin.

One simple truth of infinite danger emerges from this. As the Communists have changed from viciousness to friendliness in a spectacular manner, they can change back overnight. The machinery to do this is well oiled and in perfect running order. It is reported that they have sent 15,000 propagandists to inform the Georgian people of the new doctrine. These propagandists are available to establish in the minds of the people any new doctrines the Communist leaders may determine from time to time. A lion, that has gorged its fill, tends to become sweetly reasonable in disposition. When the food has been digested and absorbed, the beast again becomes a figure of menace and terror. What will the change be when the Communist beast has fully assimilated its present gains.

The only possible guarantee against a Communist return to terror is a complete renunciation of the Communist belief out of which their terror emerges. These beliefs are enshrined in the writings of Marx, Engels, and Lenin. They

consist of Atheism, Materialism, and Economic Determinism, with their offspring—the class war—the relativity of morality and the expendability of individual human life. The Communists still adhere to these beliefs. Kruschev has publicly stated, "Anyone, who thinks we have forsaken the basic ideas of Marx, Engels, and Lenin, is crazy. That won't happen till shrimps learn to whistle."

Communism continues to be the enemy of God and Christ. It remains the duty of Christians to give a clear light to those who would be deceived by its subtleties. Now is the time of danger when all Christians must be alert as never before. The Devil transforms himself into an angel of light, deceiving, if possible, the very elect.

REPORT

Since the previous News Letter, great distances have been traveled and many meetings held. The cities and areas visited include: San Francisco, California; Spokane, Washington; Oklahoma City, Oklahoma; Miami, Florida; Atlanta, Georgia; Chattanooga, Tennessee; Jacksonville, Florida; Dallas, Texas; the Hawaiian Islands; San Diego, California; Chicago and Detroit. The time of this writing finds me once more in Atlanta, Georgia.

It is impossible to report fully the multitude of meetings addressed and the response to the message. The Scripture continues to be fulfilled, "I set before you an open door, and no man shall shut it." A brief report on a few of the meetings addressed is all that is possible.

Legislatures

I have been privileged to address the State Legislatures of Georgia and Michigan. These are strategic openings. The State Legislatures are but briefly in session and time is very valuable top them. For this reason their courtesy in granting my message a hearing is doubly appreciated. The situation in Michigan was unique. The meetings was held in the evening in the Assembly Chamber in Lansing, Michigan, on Thursday, March 15. I was granted adequate time, and spoke for one and one-half hours. The legislators have great responsibilities and difficulties and need our prayer.

Spokane, Washington

The visit to Spokane, Washington, was a whirlwind. The weather was sub-zero. In a few short days, I spoke to the Rotary Club, the BAR Association, the Homebuilders Association; the Strategic Air Command Base personnel; the Interceptor Base personnel; the Eastern Washington College of Education and various church groups. The visit climaxed with a magnificent rally in the Conseum under the sponsorship of the Inland Empire Association of Evangelicals. I am deeply grateful to Pastor Gibbs of Spokane for his tremendous and unselfish work.

Management Groups

Management men who have been addressed include Pan American World Airways Club in Miami, Florida; Lockheed Aircraft Management Club of Marietta, Georgia; and Temco Aircraft Management Club of Garland, Texas. The response to the message is indicated by this letter from the Management Club of Temco:

"Dr. Fred C. Schwarz c/o Mr. James D. Colbert 3356 East 1st Street Long Beach, 3, California

Dear Dr. Schwarz:

This it to express our sincere appreciation for the excellent message you presented to the Temco Garland Management Club last Friday night. Many of the members have stopped me to ask where I discovered such a splendid speaker, and I am very proud that I had a part in obtaining you for our speaker.

No other speaker has held our group as spellbound as you did during your message and I know everyone is now really aware of the true nature of communism. This message was particularly important and timely since Temco is making a campaign to improve the security controls in their plants.

Enclosed herewith are two (2) copies of the Garland Daily News which covered your speech to us. Thank you again and best wishes in the very important job that you have undertaken.

Very truly yours, Temco Garland Management Club

M. C. Mueller, Chairman Entertainment Committee MCM: jf Enclos."

Hawaii

Once again I visited the beautiful Paradise of the Pacific; this time to visit the lesser-known outer Hawaiian Islands:—Maui, Hawaii, Molokai, and Kauai. The visit was in association with the Hawaiian Residents Association known as IMUA. This is an organization waging a magnificent fight against the forces of Communism in Hawaii. The extent of Communist power in Hawaii is almost incredible. The Communists control the largest labor organization of the Islands, the I.L.W.U. The Regional Director of the I.L.W.U. is Jack Hall, a convicted Communist. Through the I.L.W.U. funds, the Communists have tremendous propaganda power. It is estimated that \$250,000 annually is being spent in the Communist slanted propaganda machine of the I.L.W.U. and more direct Communist channels. This year the Communists revealed great influence with the Legislature. The situation is extremely serious.

In these circumstances it was a delight to be sponsored in the Assemblies of all the High Schools through the cooperation of the Superintendents of Education. The students are charming, alert, and responsive. Their keen intelligence is matched with an exuberance of personality. These two elements combine to make a delightful audience. On the Island of Maui, we were sought by a delegation of students one evening. They were most anxious to learn more and to see what contribution they could make to break the Communist Hawaiian power.

An indirect report of the response was very encouraging. One of the most active and intelligent Anti-Communists I know is Dr. Lyle Phillips of Honolulu. His secretary received a letter from her daughter, who lives in Maui, relating the response of the secretary's grandson who is a student at the High School addressed; the letter was in part as follows: "Charles was really carried away by Dr. Schwarz's talk at Baldwin Hi-School Monday. He got some other students together and they went down and talked to him again Monday night until 10:00 P.M. Now he is ready to lead a crusade against Communism practically single handed. He was so worked up that he couldn't even concentrate on his English and Geometry exams the next day."

Students

Again and again we refer to the Communist advance with the student of the world. Fresh evidence of this peril accumulates every day. After speaking at Temple Baptist Schools in Chattanooga, Tennessee, I was approached by a student from Mexico who made the following statement:

"When I was doing the Pre-Medical Course in Mexico City, 80 per cent of the students were Communists. They were organized into cells. Their leaders had all been trained in Moscow. They were completely godless and materialistic." The focal point of Communist conquest continues to be the conquest of the student mind.

This throws into perspective the urgency of the need as expressed by Brother Ch. Devananda Rao of India. He is an India Christian, desperately concerned with the Communist advance. He writes, "As you know, hundreds of thousands of tons of Red Literature are coming to India from the Communist countries, Russia and China, and our India is in great danger.

"It is the sincere duty of every Christian in the world to help us combat this modern devil.

"It has been brought to my notice that the Communists are now opening offices in each village for the young people and presenting them the Communist literature.

"I plan to tour our Andhra State in the Christmas holidays to understand their evil plans and to combat them by establishing Christian youth offices in every village, and by presenting to the young people the Christian Anti-Communist literature."

Such a letter from an Indian Christian is heart warming. His idea is magnificent. He needs help to put it into operation. I wrote asking how we could help. He replied:

"In your letter you have asked me two very important questions—

- "1. The Evangelical work is now urgently needed among the villagers that do not know English and most of them are illiterate. The word could be done well only by preaching in person.
- "2. More attention should be paid towards the students and young people unto whose hearts the bloody devil is entering in the form of an 'Angel of Peace.'

"Yes, I can translate and print the necessary literature in Tegulu language, which is our State language, if your could give your full support. It is estimated that \$2000 is needed to set up a printing press other than the monthly salaries of the workers."

The value of this project is inestimable. Will you help us to help him? Native Christian workers are the most effective missionaries. Do send your generous gifts designated for the work in India. Act now with a sense of the great need. Act generously with a sense of the compassion of Our Lord.

Africa

Another area where Communism is on the march is South Africa. I include a portion of a letter from Fred Burbank, African Bible Training Institute, PO Box 263, Witbankd, Tvl., Union of South Africa:

"We shall appreciate so very much your kind help in the production of tapes. We have two types of men in the school and in the ministry as a whole. The one is the uneducated type. For them a discourse should be slow, simple, and fundamental. A short pause between each sentence or paragraph would give an opportunity to translate your statements into the language of those who listen, for the sake of those who do not understand English, or not perfectly. Thus such a tape could be used among Africans of any tribe, the translater interpreting sentence by sentence into their own language. (This is done in speaking at our conferences and conventions).

"For the advanced type which would include teachers and educated Africans give the best that you have. It would not be necessary to give a special recording. When you are lecturing to a body of students in one of the colleges or high schools in America, if you could just set up a tape recorder and take down your message, this would be usable for our educated Africans (who are really the ones we want to reach) also among the white people.

"My plan is to use such a tape for the benefit of Government officials, and suggest that it be copies and used in high schools and universities here in South Africa. Therefore give it the very best material that you have. A very wide ministry could thus be opened to you. If a little sketch of your life and experiences in contacts with communism could be written out, just a brief introduction, this could be presented together with the tape to give the proper setting for your message and could be used in explanatory remarks before using the tape.

"The size of the tape would be in accordance with the time usually taken by you in lectures. I should think about 45 minutes would be about the right time, a usual class period.

"I might only add that communism in its relation to Christianity in the tape for the uneducated, showing the effects where Communism has taken over, the numbers that have been massacred, etc. would enlightened the Christians as to what they might expect once Communism had come into the country. As far as dealing with the educated mind, your wide experience would assist you to know what material is most effective, and if you bear in mind that the educated Africans are, in many respects brilliant, there are outstanding leaders among them, and that they are today seeking out knowledge, you can understand that you need not hold back in what you present to them. If you have more than one lecture, and these could be used in consecutive order for lectures, it would be very fine."

These letters should give some idea of the scope of our work and the need for the support of Christians. We trust you will help us meet the need with your gifts.

COMING EVENTS

Summer School

A summer school for those anxious to equip themselves in the struggle against godless Communism will be held this year in association with the Bible Conference of the Moody Bible Institute to be held at Winona Lake Conference Ground, Indiana, from July 16-20. I will speak each afternoon and the subjects will be:—

- 1. The Theology of Communism.
- 2. The Communist Church.
- 3. The Communist Missionary and Evangelistic Program.
- 4. The Conversion of a Communist.
- 5. The Consecration of a Communist.

Please notify preachers, students, missionaries, and others who may be interested. Write for further particulars.

West Coast Office

The day for which we have waited and prayed in now approaching. We are about to establish our own office in Southern California. Our president, Dr. W. E. Pietsch, will be located there and will direct the office. This will abolish one of the road-blocks of our work and enable us to operate more efficiently and to plan expansion. We hope to be able to report very soon the address of our new office.

Current Program

During April I have been traveling widely through Ohio with occasional visits to neighboring states. I have been addressing management groups in many cities in association with the National Management Association.

We are your servants and fellow laborers in Christ. We depend upon you, your prayers, and your gifts to enable us to carry on this vital ministry. Do let us hear from you this month. May God continue to bless you richly.

Yours Sincerely in Christ, Fred Schwarz, Executive Director

W. E. PIETSCH, D.D. PRESIDENT

Dear Members and Christian Friends:

"I being in the way, the Lord led me." Genesis 24:27

"Trust in the Lord with all thine heart; and lean not unto thine own understanding. In all thy ways acknowledge Him, and He shall direct they paths." Proverbs 3:5,6

It is indeed a real pleasure to be able to enter your home or wherever you may be receiving this News Letter, and we wish to assure you the glorious fact that God is still on the throne and, however dark the picture may look, we have a great God Whom the Communists have left out of their entire program. "If God be for us, who can be against us?"

Our executive director, Dr. Fred Schwarz has been tirelessly working, seeking to bring this vital message to the peoples of our country by radio and specially arranged meetings in churches, civic groups, and other organizations which have opened the door. He has spoken as high as five to six times a day. We would appreciate your special prayers for his physical need as well as the financial need. He is doing an excellent work, and we know you have appreciated his sincere and honest efforts.

Summer School

We have been much in prayer regarding a summer school where preachers, missionaries, Sunday School teachers and leaders can be given Biblical instruction on the great program to counteract atheistic Communism. This school will be in conjunction with the Moody Bible Institute Conference at Winona Lake, Indiana, July 16-20, from 3:00 to 4:00 o'clock daily. Dr. Schwarz will be the instructor, and we would be happy to have you advise your friends and, if possible, join us at this conference. Please advise at your earliest convenience if you can be with us so reservations can be made. Write for full information which we will gladly forward to you.

Moving Office

After much prayer and waiting upon the Lord, we have finally been able to locate an office which is suitable for our needs. We will be moving about May 15, so all mail after May 15, is to be forwarded to:—Christian Anti-Communism Crusade, Box No. 890, Long Beach, California. Please remember, do NOT send mail there before May 15. Any mail before May 15, should still be sent to Box 508, Waterloo, Iowa.

A move of this kind involves considerable expense. We have appreciated the gifts that have been given for this purpose, but we still lack several thousand dollars for moving the office and for equipment, etc. Would you make it a matter of prayer and ask the Lord what He would have you to do in this direction? You can designate your gift for moving and office equipment.

Words fail us to express our appreciation for each member and friend of our organization, and for your continued heart interest. Your continued prayers will be greatly appreciated as we fight this deadly enemy, and we know the only real solution is found in God through our Lord and Saviour, Jesus Christ. Our program is one of education, evangelism and dedication. May we have the pleasure of hearing from you this month. We are enclosing a self-addressed envelope

with a note in which you can designate your gift for the purpose for which you wish it to be used. Thanking you.

Your sincere friend, W. E. Pietsch, President

INTRODUCTION OF A NEW BOARD MEMBER

Recently I received an invitation to join the Board of the Christian Anti-Communist Crusade. In accepting this responsibility I am acutely aware of the grave threat of International Communis not only to our government and all American traditions but to the Christian faith which we hold. The struggle goes far deeper than the political level; it is basically and ideologically a contention between Godliness and Atheism, God and Satan. Heaven and Hell for the possession of the minds and souls of mankind.

During fourteen years of medical missionary work in Africa we became acquainted with the capabilities and potentialities of the natives. The Communist threat to Africa is just now of particular significance. We have already seen the excesses to which the natives may be led, as shown by the Mau Mau movement.

Without doubt, the Crusade is filling an urgent need in informing and alerting many to the true nature and objective of Communism. Dr. Fred Schwarz, as executive director, has surely been called of God and superbly equipped for reaching masses of people with his stirring lectures. He justly deserves all the help possible in this battle, both here and abroad, to preserve human freedom.

George W. Westcott, M.D.